BOROUGH OF KETTERING

EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE
Meeting held: 15th January 2020
Present:
Councillor Russell Roberts (Chair)


Councillors Lloyd Bunday, Mark Dearing, Scott Edwards David Howes, Ian Jelley, Mark Rowley and Lesley Thurland.
Also Present
Councillors John Currall, Ash Davies, Maggie Don, Andrew Dutton, Jim Hakewill, Anne Lee, Mick Scrimshaw, Shirley Stanton, Margaret Talbot and Mike Tebbutt
19.EX.45
APOLOGIES


None
19.EX.46
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None
19.EX.47
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 4th December 2019 be approved and signed as a correct record.
19.EX.48
WORK PROGRAMME


The Council’s draft work programme to be published on 16th January 2020 was noted.
19.EX.49
DRAFT BUDGET PROPOSALS FOR 2020/21 AND MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL STRATEGY
A report was submitted which:

· Reminded members of the context (and background) to the current budget setting process.

· Outlined the draft budget figures for the Council’s three main accounts for 2020/21 and started the formal budget consultation process (including making appropriate financial provision for the Local Government 

· Considered the main issues that were likely to impact on the Council's budgets in the medium term.
· Provided an illustration of the Council’s medium-term financial projections. 
It was noted that the report before the Committee officially marked the start of the formal budget consultation process. The annual Budget Consultation meeting would take place on the 23rd January, with similar reports being taken to the geographic forums, the Council’s scrutiny committees and Tenants’ Forum. Comments received at these meetings would be considered by the Executive at its February meeting, with Council on 19th February setting Council Tax and rent levels as well as approving the budget for 2020/21. 
Councillors Anne Lee, Jim Hakewill and Mick Scrimshaw addressed the meeting and asked questions in relation to:-

· Fee income; including the possibility of parking fines arising from decriminalised parking

· The definition of “efficiencies” as detailed in the budget

· £40,000 for Town Centre initiatives that had now been embedded into the budget 
· A £500,000 favourable variance in the treasury management figures


The Portfolio Holder for Finance addressed the meeting and stated that should the Structural Change Order for Local Government Reorganisation be approved by government, each of the eight councils involved in the process would need to make a funding contribution of up to £1.9 million. This would be funded from organizational reserves and would not form part of the base revenue budget. It was noted that this would take KBC’s total funding relating to reorganization to £2.4 million. 

The Portfolio Holder also noted that the Council had continued to make efficiency savings each year whilst maintaining service levels, freezing Council Tax and providing a balanced budget. This had only been possible by having a successful budget framework and a robust policy position as well as the hard work of staff. 


Officers were thanked for preparation of the budget proposals, the associated report and for identifying savings.

RESOLVED
That the Executive Committee:
i) Referred the draft budgets for 2020/21 (as contained in the separate budget booklet) to Scrutiny for comment in accordance with the Council’s Constitution. 
ii) Noted the current budget position for 2019/20.
iii) Recognised that the task of balancing the budget in future years is becoming increasingly difficult especially in the light of increasing service pressures, a national review of the Business Rates Retention Scheme and the Government review of the Fair Funding Formula.
iv) Noted that the budget consultation period will run from 15th January 2020 to 26th February 2020. The budgets and level of Council Tax for 2020/21 will be set at a meeting of Full Council on 26th February 2020.

Recommended to Council;

v) That the Leader of the Council and the Managing Director represent the Council on the Business Rates Pilot Board, and be given authority, in consultation with the S151 Officer, to determine proposals for the allocation of business rates, in line with the specified projects approved by the Secretary of State for Housing, Communities and Local Government.
vi) That responsibility be delegated to the Managing Director (in consultation with the Leader and the S151 Officer) to contribute up to £2.4m in total to the Future Northants Programme in order for the Local Government Reorganisation project to proceed in line with legislative requirements.

19.EX.50
ELECTRICITY PROCUREMENT – MINIMISING THE IMPACT ON CLIMATE CHANGE AND THE BUDGET

A report was submitted that sought to provide an overview of the Council’s approach to electricity procurement and presented members with the options available for future electricity procurement. 
These include the recommended options of:

(a) Using a public sector framework agreement to procure electricity; and 

(b) Purchasing 100% ‘Green Electricity’ for new contracts, helping the Council meet its climate change commitments.
The Committee was asked to approve that delegated authority be given to the Strategic Management Team to award a contract for the supply of electricity in 2020/21.
In addition, the meeting was provided with an update in regard to actions the Council was taking to reduce its electricity usage and the impact of its operations on climate change and the Council’s budget.


Councillor Mick Scrimshaw addressed the meeting and offered his support for moving electricity supplies to renewable sources. He asked questions in relation to the length of contract given impending Local Government Reorganisation and queried electricity cost figures provided in the report in the light of a similar report produced by the County Council containing different figures. 
RESOLVED
That the Executive Committee:

i)  Noted the Council’s approach to electricity procurement and the continuing efforts it was taking to reduce its energy usage to lower its impact on the environment and the Council’s budget; and

ii)  Delegated authority to the Managing Director in consultation with the Strategic Management Team to award a contract for the supply of electricity to the portfolio of sites it owns for up to four years from October 2020 in line with the requirements that:

(a) The contract is for the supply of 100% ‘Green Energy’ from renewable sources;

(b) A public sector framework agreement is used that ensures the contract award is compliant with the relevant procurement legislation and best practice in energy procurement is followed;

(c) That the contract award can clearly demonstrate value for money;

(d) That any award considers the implications of the emerging local government reform agenda.

19.EX.51
SCOTT ROAD AWARD OF CONTRACT FOR PROFESSIONAL SERVICES

A report was submitted which sought approval to award a contract for the multi-disciplinary professional services to support the Scott Road New Build Scheme.

Cllr Maggie Don addressed the Committee and asked that the delays relating to the award of contract for the Scott Road development be taken as a learning point so similar delays were not encountered in any future Council house development schemes. 

The Head of Housing noted the comments and stated that KBC had started building council housing for the first time in a generation and was therefore on a learning curve and encountering issues it had previously not had to consider. 

RESOLVED
That the Executive Committee:

i)  Approved the award of contract to Perfect Circle for the Professional Services to support the Scott Road New Build Scheme through the Scape framework; and.
ii)   Delegated authority to the Chief Legal Officer (Head of Democratic and Legal Services) in consultation with the Head of Housing to conclude and sign the contracts with Perfect Circle.
(The meeting started at 6.30 pm and ended at 7.15 pm)
Signed …………………………………………………
Chair

DJP
Executive No. 6
15.01.20

